Academic Affairs Council

MEETING MINUTES

	Date:	Friday, December 6, 2013
	Time:	10:45 a.m.
	Place:	ADM Board Room

Call to order
Dr. Sandra Pugh called to order the regular meeting of the Academic Affairs Council at 10:45 a.m. on Friday, December 6, 2013, in the ADM Board Room.
Roll call
The following Council members were present: Phil Ballard, Art Brown, Dr. Val Cantú, Dr. David Carty, Keitha Davidson, Debby Edney, Joan Gauthreaux, Ken Kelley, Tonya Kendrix, Francis Kuykendall, Dr. Carolyn Langston, Jamie McConathy, Debra Moring, Dr. Jennifer Parks, Dr. Sandra Pugh (chair), Dr. Denise Robledo, Jim Roomsburg, Susan Spicher, Karsten Tidwell, Genevieve White, Lena Wood, and Kellye Young
Excused: Jennifer Baine, Dr. Kenneth Bridges, Amy Fugate, Clifford Haak, Bettie Mahony, and Larry Powell
Not present: Tonya Kendrix and Shakerah Moody
The following guests attended the meeting: Dr. John Spencer, and Marguerite Rodgers, Recorder
Approval of minutes from last meeting
Phil Ballard made a motion to approve the minutes of the last meeting held on November 1, 2013; the motion was seconded by Joan Gauthreaux.  The minutes were approved as written.
Old Business
Dr. Pugh announced that the new Class Absence Report forms had been delivered and were available for pick up in Marguerite’s office.
Committee Reports
Academic Standards Committee – Chair: Karsten Tidwell
No report.
Basic Studies/Adult Education Committee – Chair: Jennifer Baine
Mr. Ballard reported for Jennifer Baine, there was no report.



Curriculum Committee – Chair: Bettie Mahony
Art Brown reported for Ms. Mahony regarding a curriculum revision to the AAS degree in Surgical Technology; Kellye Young presented the report. The proposal is to change the pre-requisite course of College Algebra to Math for Nurses (RNSG 2113). This proposal passed unanimously in the advisory committee.


Proposal
Ms. Young explained that Surgical Technologists in every state deliver medications to the surgeon after receiving them from the licensed circulation nurse.  They must be able to perform conversions among units of measure used in medicine and demonstrate accuracy in drug computation. Ms. Young said that Math for Nurses is better at meeting the needs of students.  
Dr. Cantú stated that the state had said that College Algebra had to be part of AAS degrees and then they changed their minds and said it had to be a college level math course. ADHE said it would be OK if overseen by a math instructor and we have yet to figure out how that will be handled. Math for Nurses does meet the requirement.
Dr. Pugh said that she had noticed that students were better able to do critical thinking with College Algebra.  Ms. Young said that she would probably have lost three or four students out of the program if they had been required to do College Algebra, that it just didn’t meet the unique needs of the program.
Ms. Young said that the 2014-2015 classes will be given the option of either College Algebra or Math for Nurses but that the next class would have to have Math for Nurses.  Jim Roomsburg asked how many credit hours were in the program and Ms. Young said 70.  Dr. Cantú said that the law was for 60 hours. Keitha Davidson stated that in the pharmacology class she taught, the students that were on the ball had had Math for Nurses. 
Dr. Cantú said that since we have 2+2 agreements with other schools, the students will need to have college algebra if they want to transfer.  He said that we are looking at four programs with UAMS. 
Art Brown said that this was looked at very closely and that this curriculum change was in the best interest of the program. 
Vote: All were in favor of this change to the program.
Distance Learning Advisory Committee – Chair: Dr. Denise Robledo
Dr. Denise Robledo said that the committee would be meeting next week. She gave an update on the policies and procedures. A lot of feedback was received and they will be presenting the edited document to the Cabinet. The document will be edited once or twice a year.
Dr. Robledo also wanted to make sure that the vote taken at the previous meeting on Policy 3.14 on intellectual property also applied to online courses. Dr. Pugh stated that it did.
Faculty Affairs Committee – Chair: Dr. Ken Bridges 
Keitha Davidson reported for Dr. Bridges. She said that they discussed Jenzabar taking the place of Blackboard. Dr. Denise Robledo said that the Distance Learning committee met with Jenzabar last month and that this was something that Title III was trying to get. They are trying to streamline the system so that all college systems can communicate with each other. It is still under discussion whether or not Jenzabar is the way to go. Dr. Robledo said that Blackboard was very expensive. She said that course shells would still be available and that they would transfer to the new program.
Dr. Robledo said that there are still two years left on the Blackboard contract and that everyone would be kept informed on progress. 
Dr. Cantú said that NorthArk and ASU Newport, and a couple of other colleges, were using Jenzabar, it is called eLearning. There is a plan to pilot this to make sure that we are comfortable with it.
Faculty Course Assessment Committee – Chair: Dr. Sandra Pugh
Dr. Sandra Pugh said that they would be meeting to look at a new course assessment plan.
Faculty Professional Development Committee – Chair: Genevieve White
No report.
Library Committee – Chair: Dr. Carolyn Langston
Dr. Langston said that the Library Policies Manual has been revised. Francis Kuykendall said that the major changes have been in public access and computer usage. Dr. Cantú asked about the dress code and Ms. Kuykendall said that this was linked to the college dress code. Dr. Cantú said that the charge for a developing a college dress code had been given to Student Services.  Ms. Kuykendall said that they had removed limiting access to the community on a directive from the President that the community have unlimited access.
[bookmark: _GoBack]Dr. Pugh asked how many people had read the policy and were therefore ready to vote on it. It was determined that not many had. Phil Ballard made a motion to table voting on this until the February meeting and Dr. Pugh seconded the motion.  Vote: All were in favor.


Library Policies Manual
New business
There will not be a meeting in January.  The next meeting will be on Friday, February 7, 2014.
Adjournment
A motion to adjourn was made by Dr. Carolyn Langston.

Minutes submitted by:  Marguerite Rodgers   
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SOUTH ARKANSAS COMMUNITY COLLEGE 


A HISTORICAL SUMMARY 


 
 
South Arkansas Community College was established by a vote of the citizens of Union 
County on March 31, 1992. Voters approved forming a community college district for the 
county, merging Oil Belt Technical College and Southern Arkansas University-El 
Dorado Branch, and approving a tax levy to support the new college. The college is 
governed by a nine-member Board of Trustees initially appointed by Governor Bill 
Clinton. The Board of Trustees approved the appointment of a 16-member committee 
co-chaired by Billy McGehee and Dr. Kermit Parks. It made recommendations to the 
President and Board of Trustees on administrative structure, policy, and procedures and 
worked to unify the two institutions into a comprehensive community college. On April 
14, 1992, the Board of Trustees elected Charles Thomas to be Board Chairman, 
appointed Dr. Ben Whitfield as President, and named the new college. 
 
The original Oil Belt Vocational-Technical School, now known as the East Campus, 
located at 3696 East Main Road, opened its doors in August, 1967. After a name 
change and an expanded mission, it became Oil Belt Technical College in 1991. Oil Belt 
offered certificate level programs in health occupations and technical fields, adult basic 
education, and a variety of non-credit programs. 
 
Southern State College-El Dorado Branch, established as a branch campus of Southern 
State College, began operation July 1, 1975. In 1976, the name was changed to 
Southern Arkansas University-El Dorado Branch. The college offered occupational and 
transfer program certificates and degrees, a broad community service program, and a 
Business Education Center. This college is now called the West Campus, located at 
300 South West Avenue. 


  







 


 


SOUTH ARKANSAS 
COMMUNITY COLLEGE 


 
MISSION, VALUE, VISION 


Mission Statement  


 Promotes excellence in learning, teaching, and services; 
 Provides lifelong educational opportunities; and 
 Serves as a cultural, intellectual, and economic resource for the community. 


Value Statement  


 Excellence In Education  


We are committed to excellence by providing a highly competent, innovative and 
supportive faculty and staff, modern facilities equipped with current technology, 
and high quality academic and occupational programs. 


 Student Learning  


We are committed to providing support, respect and encouragement, thereby, 
enabling students to achieve their educational goals and develop skills for 
lifelong learning. 


 Contribution To The Community  


We strive to serve the academic, occupational and enrichment needs of the 
community; enhance its quality of life; and support economic development in 
South Arkansas. 


 Quality Of Work Environment  


Recognizing that everyone contributes to the learning process, we value each 
member of our College community; foster respect, trust and support among 
faculty, staff and students; encourage responsible, creative risk-taking and 
innovation; and recognize and reward exceptional performance and integrity. 


 Respect For Diversity  


Believing that everyone should have an opportunity to learn and succeed, we 
value intellectual and cultural diversity in the classroom, in the workplace and in 
the community. 







 


 


 Dedication To The Future  


We are committed to continuous evaluation of our institution in order to address 
the needs of the present and to meet the challenges of the future. 


Vision Statement  


South Arkansas Community College will be a regional leader in education, workforce 
development and lifelong learning.  Collectively, we will build and maintain an 
accessible, inclusive and attractive environment that provides leading-edge technology 
and dynamic service to a diverse student body on campus, in our communities and at a 
distance.  We will convey enthusiasm for our mission and continuously endeavor to 
increase opportunities for learning, teaching, mentoring and service, in an atmosphere 
which fosters academic freedom.  Through systematic analysis, ongoing communication 
and outreach, we will address unmet needs in our service area; provide academic, 
professional and occupational curricula, as well as opportunities for cultural enrichment 
and maintain rigorous standards of excellence. 
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SOUTH ARKANSAS  


COMMUNITY COLLEGE 
 


ACCREDITATION AND AFFILIATIONS 


Higher Learning Commission 


South Arkansas Community College is accredited by the North Central Association of 
College and Schools. The Higher Learning Commission is part of the North Central 
Association of Colleges and Schools. The Association was founded in 1895 as a 
membership organization for educational institutions. It is committed to developing and 
maintaining high standards of excellence. The Association is one of six regional 
institutional accrediting associations in the United States. Through its Commissions it 
accredits, and thereby grants membership to educational institutions in the nineteen-
state North Central region: Arkansas, Arizona, Colorado, Iowa, Illinois, Indiana, Kansas, 
Michigan, Minnesota, Missouri, North Dakota, Nebraska, Ohio, Oklahoma, New Mexico, 
South Dakota, Wisconsin, West Virginia, and Wyoming. 


Council for Higher Education Accreditation (CHEA)  


South Arkansas Community College is a member of CHEA, a national advocate and 
institutional voice for self-regulation of academic quality through accreditation. It is an 
association of 3,000 degree-granting colleges and universities and recognizes 60 
institutional and programmatic accrediting organizations. 


The institution is approved by the Arkansas Department of Higher Education and the 
Veterans Approval Agency of the Arkansas Department of Education. The college also 
holds institutional membership in the American Association of Community Colleges 
(AACC), Association of Community College Trustees (ACCT), and the Arkansas 
Association of Two-Year Colleges (AATYC).  


Programmatic Accreditation 


 The AAS in Nursing programs is approved by the Arkansas State Board of 
Nursing.  


 The Arkansas Department of Human Services, Division of Medical Services, 
Office of Long Term Care approves the Certified Nursing Assistant program 


 The Accreditation Council for Occupational Therapy Education (ACOTE) of the 
American Occupational Therapy Association (AOTA) accredits the Occupational 
Therapy Assistant program 


 The Commission on Accreditation in Physical Therapy Education (CAPTE) 
accredits the Physical Therapist Assistant program 


                                                           
1
 Reprinted from South Arkansas Community College Catalog and Handbook 2005-2006 







 


 


 The Joint Review Committee on Education in Radiologic Technology (JCERT) 
accredits the Radiologic Technology program 


 The Committee on Accreditation of Educational Programs for the EMS 
Professions (CoAEMSP) through the Commission on Accreditation of Allied 
Health Education Programs (CAAHEP) accredits the Emergency Medical 
Technician programs 


 The Accreditation Review Committee on Education in Surgical Technology 
(ARC-ST) through the Commission on Accreditation of Allied Health Education 
Programs (CAAHEP) accredits the Surgical Technology program.  


 The National Institute for Automotive Service Excellence accredits the 
Automotive Service Technology program. 
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SOUTH ARKANSAS  
COMMUNITY COLLEGE  


LIBRARY 
 


MISSION, PURPOSE, VALUE 


Mission Statement 


It is the mission of the South Arkansas Community College Library to promote the 
mission and goals of South Arkansas Community College by providing a wide variety of 
supportive materials and services and to assist the administration, faculty, students, and 
staff of the college and residents of Union County in their access to information. 


Purpose Statement 


To provide an environment that fosters excellence in learning and teaching. 


Value Statement 


 Excellence in Education 


The SouthArk Library is dedicated in providing the best possible service to our patrons and 
working to present the services with dependability, professionalism, and effectiveness. 


 Student Learning 


The SouthArk Library provides access to resources to promote and support learning 
objectives of students. 


 Contribution to the Community 


The SouthArk Library provides an attractive and secure setting that is conducive to study, 
work, research, and learning by using resources in an effective and efficient manner. 


 Quality of Work Environment 


The SouthArk Library values the skills, talents, and uniqueness of our library staff and is 
committed to the development of staff expertise through the provision of opportunities to 
learn new skills. 


 Commitment and Accountability 


The SouthArk Library recognizes its accountability in interdisciplinary collection development 
by selecting, deselecting, organizing, producing, and evaluating resources.  







 


 


Affiliations 
 
SouthArk Library is a member of the American Library Association, Association of 
College and Research Libraries, Reference and Users Services and the Arkansas 
Library Association. 
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SOUTH ARKANSAS  
COMMUNITY COLLEGE  


LIBRARY  
 


INTELLECTUAL FREEDOM 


 
LIBRARY BILL OF RIGHTS 


 
The American Library Association affirms that all libraries are forums for information 
and ideas, and that the following basic policies should guide their services. 


 
I. Books and other library resources should be provided for the interest, information, and 


enlightenment of all people of the community the library serves.  Materials should not 
be excluded because of the origin, background, or views of those contributing to their 
creation. 


 
II. Libraries should provide materials and information presenting all points of view on 


current and historical issues.  Materials should not be proscribed or removed because 
of partisan or doctrinal disapproval. 


 
III. Libraries should challenge censorship in the fulfillment of their responsibility to provide 


information and enlightenment. 
 


IV. Libraries should cooperate with all persons and groups concerned with resisting 
abridgment of free expression and free access to ideas. 


 
V. A person’s right to use a library should not be denied or abridged because of origin, 


age, background, or views. 
 


VI. Libraries which make exhibit spaces and meeting rooms available to the public they 
serve should make such facilities available on an equitable basis, regardless of the 
beliefs or affiliations of individuals or groups requesting their use. 


 
 


Adopted June 18, 1948. 
Amended February 2, 1961; June 27, 1967 and  


January 23, 1980, by the ALA Council. 
www.ala.org/Content/NavigationMenu/ 


 
http://www.ala.org/advocacy/intfreedom/librarybill/ 
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The Freedom to Read Statement 


The freedom to read is essential to our democracy. It is continuously under attack. 
Private groups and public authorities in various parts of the country are working to 
remove or limit access to reading materials, to censor content in schools, to label 
"controversial" views, to distribute lists of "objectionable" books or authors, and to purge 
libraries. These actions apparently rise from a view that our national tradition of free 
expression is no longer valid; that censorship and suppression are needed to counter 
threats to safety or national security, as well as to avoid the subversion of politics and 
the corruption of morals. We, as individuals devoted to reading and as librarians and 
publishers responsible for disseminating ideas, wish to assert the public interest in the 
preservation of the freedom to read. 


Most attempts at suppression rest on a denial of the fundamental premise of 
democracy: that the ordinary individual, by exercising critical judgment, will select the 
good and reject the bad. We trust Americans to recognize propaganda and 
misinformation, and to make their own decisions about what they read and believe. We 
do not believe they are prepared to sacrifice their heritage of a free press in order to be 
"protected" against what others think may be bad for them. We believe they still favor 
free enterprise in ideas and expression. 


These efforts at suppression are related to a larger pattern of pressures being brought 
against education, the press, art and images, films, broadcast media, and the Internet. 
The problem is not only one of actual censorship. The shadow of fear cast by these 
pressures leads, we suspect, to an even larger voluntary curtailment of expression by 
those who seek to avoid controversy or unwelcome scrutiny by government officials. 


Such pressure toward conformity is perhaps natural to a time of accelerated change. 
And yet suppression is never more dangerous than in such a time of social tension. 
Freedom has given the United States the elasticity to endure strain. Freedom keeps 
open the path of novel and creative solutions, and enables change to come by choice. 
Every silencing of a heresy, every enforcement of an orthodoxy, diminishes the 
toughness and resilience of our society and leaves it the less able to deal with 
controversy and difference. 


Now as always in our history, reading is among our greatest freedoms. The freedom to 
read and write is almost the only means for making generally available ideas or 
manners of expression that can initially command only a small audience. The written 
word is the natural medium for the new idea and the untried voice from which come the 
original contributions to social growth. It is essential to the extended discussion that 
serious thought requires, and to the accumulation of knowledge and ideas into 
organized collections. 


We believe that free communication is essential to the preservation of a free society and 
a creative culture. We believe that these pressures toward conformity present the 
danger of limiting the range and variety of inquiry and expression on which our 







 


 


democracy and our culture depend. We believe that every American community must 
jealously guard the freedom to publish and to circulate, in order to preserve its own 
freedom to read. We believe that publishers and librarians have a profound 
responsibility to give validity to that freedom to read by making it possible for the 
readers to choose freely from a variety of offerings. 


The freedom to read is guaranteed by the Constitution. Those with faith in free people 
will stand firm on these constitutional guarantees of essential rights and will exercise the 
responsibilities that accompany these rights. 


We therefore affirm these propositions: 


1. It is in the public interest for publishers and librarians to make available the 
widest diversity of views and expressions, including those that are unorthodox, 
unpopular, or considered dangerous by the majority.  


Creative thought is by definition new, and what is new is different. The bearer of 
every new thought is a rebel until that idea is refined and tested. Totalitarian 
systems attempt to maintain themselves in power by the ruthless suppression of 
any concept that challenges the established orthodoxy. The power of a 
democratic system to adapt to change is vastly strengthened by the freedom of 
its citizens to choose widely from among conflicting opinions offered freely to 
them. To stifle every nonconformist idea at birth would mark the end of the 
democratic process. Furthermore, only through the constant activity of weighing 
and selecting can the democratic mind attain the strength demanded by times 
like these. We need to know not only what we believe but why we believe it. 


2. Publishers, librarians, and booksellers do not need to endorse every idea or 
presentation they make available. It would conflict with the public interest for 
them to establish their own political, moral, or aesthetic views as a standard for 
determining what should be published or circulated.  


Publishers and librarians serve the educational process by helping to make 
available knowledge and ideas required for the growth of the mind and the 
increase of learning. They do not foster education by imposing as mentors the 
patterns of their own thought. The people should have the freedom to read and 
consider a broader range of ideas than those that may be held by any single 
librarian or publisher or government or church. It is wrong that what one can read 
should be confined to what another thinks proper. 


3. It is contrary to the public interest for publishers or librarians to bar access to 
writings on the basis of the personal history or political affiliations of the author.  


No art or literature can flourish if it is to be measured by the political views or 
private lives of its creators. No society of free people can flourish that draws up 
lists of writers to whom it will not listen, whatever they may have to say. 







 


 


4. There is no place in our society for efforts to coerce the taste of others, to confine 
adults to the reading matter deemed suitable for adolescents, or to inhibit the 
efforts of writers to achieve artistic expression.  


To some, much of modern expression is shocking. But is not much of life itself 
shocking? We cut off literature at the source if we prevent writers from dealing 
with the stuff of life. Parents and teachers have a responsibility to prepare the 
young to meet the diversity of experiences in life to which they will be exposed, 
as they have a responsibility to help them learn to think critically for themselves. 
These are affirmative responsibilities, not to be discharged simply by preventing 
them from reading works for which they are not yet prepared. In these matters 
values differ, and values cannot be legislated; nor can machinery be devised that 
will suit the demands of one group without limiting the freedom of others. 


5. It is not in the public interest to force a reader to accept the prejudgment of a 
label characterizing any expression or its author as subversive or dangerous.  


The ideal of labeling presupposes the existence of individuals or groups with 
wisdom to determine by authority what is good or bad for others. It presupposes 
that individuals must be directed in making up their minds about the ideas they 
examine. But Americans do not need others to do their thinking for them. 


6. It is the responsibility of publishers and librarians, as guardians of the people's 
freedom to read, to contest encroachments upon that freedom by individuals or 
groups seeking to impose their own standards or tastes upon the community at 
large; and by the government whenever it seeks to reduce or deny public access 
to public information.  


It is inevitable in the give and take of the democratic process that the political, the 
moral, or the aesthetic concepts of an individual or group will occasionally collide 
with those of another individual or group. In a free society individuals are free to 
determine for themselves what they wish to read, and each group is free to 
determine what it will recommend to its freely associated members. But no group 
has the right to take the law into its own hands, and to impose its own concept of 
politics or morality upon other members of a democratic society. Freedom is no 
freedom if it is accorded only to the accepted and the inoffensive. Further, 
democratic societies are more safe, free, and creative when the free flow of 
public information is not restricted by governmental prerogative or self-
censorship. 


7. It is the responsibility of publishers and librarians to give full meaning to the 
freedom to read by providing books that enrich the quality and diversity of 
thought and expression. By the exercise of this affirmative responsibility, they 
can demonstrate that the answer to a "bad" book is a good one, the answer to a 
"bad" idea is a good one.  







 


 


The freedom to read is of little consequence when the reader cannot obtain 
matter fit for that reader's purpose. What is needed is not only the absence of 
restraint, but the positive provision of opportunity for the people to read the best 
that has been thought and said. Books are the major channel by which the 
intellectual inheritance is handed down, and the principal means of its testing and 
growth. The defense of the freedom to read requires of all publishers and 
librarians the utmost of their faculties, and deserves of all Americans the fullest of 
their support. 


We state these propositions neither lightly nor as easy generalizations. We here stake 
out a lofty claim for the value of the written word. We do so because we believe that it is 
possessed of enormous variety and usefulness, worthy of cherishing and keeping free. 
We realize that the application of these propositions may mean the dissemination of 
ideas and manners of expression that are repugnant to many persons. We do not state 
these propositions in the comfortable belief that what people read is unimportant. We 
believe rather that what people read is deeply important; that ideas can be dangerous; 
but that the suppression of ideas is fatal to a democratic society. Freedom itself is a 
dangerous way of life, but it is ours. 


 


This statement was originally issued in May of 1953 by the Westchester Conference of 
the American Library Association and the American Book Publishers Council, which in 
1970 consolidated with the American Educational Publishers Institute to become the 
Association of American Publishers. 


Adopted June 25, 1953, by the ALA Council and the AAP Freedom to Read 
Committee; amended January 28, 1972; January 16, 1991; July 12, 2000; June 30, 
2004. 


http://www.ala.org/advocacy/intfreedom/statementspols/freedomreadstatement 
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LIBRARIES: AN AMERICAN VALUE 
 


I. Libraries in America are cornerstones of the communities they serve.  Free access to 
the books, ideas, resources, and information in America’s libraries is imperative for 
education, employment, enjoyment, and self-government. 


 
II. Libraries are a legacy to each generation, offering the heritage of the past and the 


promise of the future.  To ensure that libraries flourish and have the freedom to 
promote and protect the public good in the 21st century, we believe certain principles 
must be guaranteed. 


 
To the end, we affirm this contract with the people we serve: 
 
1. We defend the constitutional rights of all individuals, including children and 


teenagers, to use the library’s resources and services; 
2. We value our nation’s diversity and strive to reflect that diversity by providing a full 


spectrum of resources and services to the communities we serve; 
3. We affirm the responsibility and the right of all parents and guardians to guide their 


own children’s use of the library and its resources and services; 
4. We connect people and ideas by helping each person select from and effectively 


use the library’s resources; 
5. We protect each individual’s privacy and confidentiality in the use of library 


resources and services; 
6. We protect the rights of individuals to express their opinions about library resources 


and services; 
7. We celebrate and preserve our democratic society by making available the widest 


possible range of viewpoints, opinions and ideas, so that all individuals have the 
opportunity to become lifelong learners – informed, literate, educated, and culturally 
enriched. 


 
III. Change is constant, but these principles transcend change and endure in a dynamic 


technological, social, and political environment. 
 


IV. By embracing these principles, libraries in the United States can contribute to a future 
that values and protects freedom of speech in a world that celebrates both out 
similarities and our differences, respects individuals and their beliefs, and holds all 
persons truly equal and free. 


 
 


Adopted February 3, 1999 by 
Council of the American Library Association 


 
 http://www.ala.org/advocacy/intfreedom/statementspols/librariesamerican 
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AMERICAN LIBRARY ASSOCIATION 
CODE OF ETHICS 


As members of the American Library Association, we recognize the importance of 
codifying and making known to the profession and to the general public the ethical 
principles that guide the work of librarians, other professionals providing information 
services, library trustees and library staffs. 


Ethical dilemmas occur when values are in conflict. The American Library Association 
Code of Ethics states the values to which we are committed, and embodies the ethical 
responsibilities of the profession in this changing information environment. 


We significantly influence or control the selection, organization, preservation, and 
dissemination of information. In a political system grounded in an informed citizenry, we 
are members of a profession explicitly committed to intellectual freedom and the 
freedom of access to information. We have a special obligation to ensure the free flow 
of information and ideas to present and future generations. 


The principles of this Code are expressed in broad statements to guide ethical decision 
making. These statements provide a framework; they cannot and do not dictate conduct 
to cover particular situations. 


I. We provide the highest level of service to all library users through appropriate 
and usefully organized resources; equitable service policies; equitable access; 
and accurate, unbiased, and courteous responses to all requests. 


II. We uphold the principles of intellectual freedom and resist all efforts to censor 
library resources. 


III. We protect each library user's right to privacy and confidentiality with respect to 
information sought or received and resources consulted, borrowed, acquired or 
transmitted. 


IV. We respect intellectual property rights and advocate balance between the 
interests of information users and rights holders. 


V. We treat co-workers and other colleagues with respect, fairness, and good faith, 
and advocate conditions of employment that safeguard the rights and welfare of 
all employees of our institutions. 


VI. We do not advance private interests at the expense of library users, colleagues, 
or our employing institutions. 


VII. We distinguish between our personal convictions and professional duties and do 
not allow our personal beliefs to interfere with fair representation of the aims of 
our institutions or the provision of access to their information resources. 


VIII. We strive for excellence in the profession by maintaining and enhancing our own 
knowledge and skills, by encouraging the professional development of co-
workers, and by fostering the aspirations of potential members of the profession. 







 


 


Adopted at the 1939 Midwinter Meeting by the ALA Council; amended June 30, 1981; 
June 28, 1995; and January 22, 2008.  
 
This page has long held the incorrect amendment date of June 28, 1997; 


http://www.ala.org/advocacy/proethics/codeofethics/codeethics 
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Declaration for the Right to Libraries 


In the spirit of the United States Declaration of Independence and the Universal 
Declaration of Human Rights, we believe that libraries are essential to a democratic 
society. Every day, in countless communities across our nation and the world, millions 
of children, students and adults use libraries to learn, grow and achieve their dreams. In 
addition to a vast array of books, computers and other resources, library users benefit 
from the expert teaching and guidance of librarians and library staff to help expand their 
minds and open new worlds. We declare and affirm our right to quality libraries -public, 
school, academic, and special – and urge you to show your support by signing your 
name to this Declaration for the Right to Libraries. 


LIBRARIES EMPOWER THE INDIVIDUAL.  Whether developing skills to succeed in 
school, looking for a job, exploring possible careers, having a baby, or planning 
retirement, people of all ages turn to libraries for instruction, support, and access to 
computers and other resources to help them lead better lives. 


LIBRARIES SUPPORT LITERACY AND LIFELONG LEARNING.  Many children and 
adults learn to read at their school and public libraries via story times, research projects, 
summer reading, tutoring and other opportunities. Others come to the library to learn the 
technology and information skills that help them answer their questions, discover new 
interests, and share their ideas with others. LIBRARIES STRENGTHEN FAMILIES. 
Families find a comfortable, welcoming space and a wealth of resources to help them 
learn, grow and play together. 


LIBRARIES STRENGTHEN FAMILIES.  Families find a comfortable, welcoming space 
and a wealth of resources to help them learn, grow and play together. 


LIBRARIES ARE THE GREAT EQUALIZER.  Libraries serve people of every age, 
education level, income level, ethnicity and physical ability. For many people, libraries 
provide resources that they could not otherwise afford – resources they need to live, 
learn, work and govern. 


LIBRARIES BUILD COMMUNITIES.  Libraries bring people together, both in person 
and online, to have conversations and to learn from and help each other. Libraries 
provide support for seniors, immigrants and others with special needs. 


LIBRARIES PROTECT OUR RIGHT TO KNOW.  Our right to read, seek information, 
and speak freely must not be taken for granted. Libraries and librarians actively defend 
this most basic freedom as guaranteed by the First Amendment. 


LIBRARIES STRENGTHEN OUR NATION.  The economic health and successful 
governance of our nation depend on people who are literate and informed. School, 
public, academic, and special libraries support this basic right. 







 


 


LIBRARIES ADVANCE RESEARCH AND SCHOLARSHIP.  Knowledge grows from 
knowledge. Whether doing a school assignment, seeking a cure for cancer, pursuing an 
academic degree, or developing a more fuel efficient engine, scholars and researchers 
of all ages depend on the knowledge and expertise that libraries and librarians offer. 


LIBRARIES HELP US TO BETTER UNDERSTAND EACH OTHER.  People from all 
walks of life come together at libraries to discuss issues of common concern. Libraries 
provide programs, collections, and meeting spaces to help us share and learn from our 
differences. 


LIBRARIES PRESERVE OUR NATION’S CULTURAL HERITAGE.  The past is key to 
our future.  Libraries collect, digitize, and preserve original and unique historical 
documents that help us to better understand our past, present and future. 


http://www.ala.org/advocacy/declaration-right-libraries-text-only 
 
 
 


 
  



http://www.ala.org/advocacy/declaration-right-libraries-text-only

http://www.ala.org/advocacy/sites/ala.org.advocacy/files/content/copyright/teachact/teachsummary.pdf#page=1

http://www.ala.org/advocacy/sites/ala.org.advocacy/files/content/copyright/teachact/teachsummary.pdf#page=1

http://www.ala.org/advocacy/sites/ala.org.advocacy/files/content/copyright/teachact/teachsummary.pdf#page=2

http://www.ala.org/advocacy/sites/ala.org.advocacy/files/content/copyright/teachact/teachsummary.pdf#page=2
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Policy Title: Library Card Application 
Policy Number: 1.1 
Date Adopted/Revised: November 2005, November 2013 
 
 


1. SouthArk students and service area residents 16 years or older may obtain a 
library card.  


 
2. A driver’s license or other photo ID must be shown at time of application. There is 


no charge for a library card. A copy of the driver’s license or other photo ID will 
be kept on file for non-affiliated patrons. 


 
 
 
 







 


 


Policy Title: Borrowing Materials 
Policy Number: 1.2 
Date Adopted/Revised: November 2005, November 2013 
 
General Collection 
 


1. Faculty and staff may check out 5 items for 28. An item charged to faculty may 
be renewed 2 times, however, the material is subject to recall if another patron 
requests that item.  


 
2. SouthArk students may check out 5 books for 28 and renew them 2 times.   


 
3. High School students may check out 3 books for 28 and renew them 1 time. 


Residents of South Arkansas may check out 3 books for 28 days and renew 1 
time. 


 
4. Any patron may put a Hold on a book checked out by another patron. Books on 


hold may not be renewed. Once a held book is available, it will be reserved for 
the requesting patron for 1week, and then returned to the shelves if not checked 
out. 


 
5. Patrons must show their library card to check out books. All items are subject to 


recall.   
 


6. Books may be renewed by phone or in person on or prior to the due date. 
 


7. A 10 cent fine per book per day is assessed for overdue books. Fines must be 
paid in full before a patron may check out another book. As a courtesy, fines may 
be waived for SouthArk personnel; however, they are subject to replacement 
costs for lost, damaged, or stolen items. 


 
Reference Collection 
 


Items in the reference collection may only be used in the library and may not circulate. 
However, faculty and administrative personnel may check an item out of the library for 
overnight use. On occasion, when an item is needed for an extended period, a special 
request can be made to the director or designee for a longer check out period. 


 
Faculty and Staff 
 


Faculty and staff of SouthArk enjoy all the privileges of other patrons of the library. However, 
in addition to those granted other patrons, the faculty and staff may also use reference 
material, multi-media material, newspapers and periodicals and journals for predetermined 
and limited periods of time outside the library. 


 







 


 


Policy Title: Borrowing Equipment 
Policy Number: 1.3 
Date Adopted/Revised: November 2005, October 2013 
 
Equipment 
 


1. Media equipment assigned to the library may be used on campus by any 
member of the college community or any group whose public presentation is 
approved and scheduled for an on-campus or El Dorado Conference Center 
locations. A written request 24-hours request is necessary for scheduling 
purposes. 


 
2. Media equipment assigned to the library may be used off campus by any 


member of the college community for a purpose supporting the mission of 
SouthArk. Approved off-campus use includes educational, professional and 
community-service presentations, as well as college recruiting. Arkansas law 
prohibits use of any State property for religious purposes. Equipment may be 
borrowed by outside entities with written permission of the President, a member 
of the President’s cabinet, Library Director or the designee. Non-college affiliated 
users are responsible for returning equipment complete, on time, and in working 
condition as when borrowed. 


 
3. Hand receipts will be completed when equipment is signed out for off-campus 


use. This requirement also applies to transfer of equipment to a campus location 
other than the library for a period exceeding one week. Furthermore, if equipment 
in need of repair is given to the library for shipment to the repair site, a library 
staff member will sign a hand receipt to the department to which the equipment 
belongs.  


 
4. Students may use equipment for class assignment; however, the course faculty 


must check it out and is responsible for the return of the equipment. 
 
5. The SouthArk Library is responsible for storage, maintenance and security of 


equipment. All questions or concerns about the equipment should be directed to 
the Director of the Library or the designee. 


 
6. The normal circulation or check out period is 24 hours for routine classroom 


instruction or 2 consecutive days for other purposes, unless otherwise requested. 
 
7. Off-site storage and security are the responsibilities of the individual to whom the 


equipment is checked out.  
 
8. Only properly licensed software may be used on computers. If licensed software 


(not owned by the college) is used for instructional purposes, it should be 
removed before the computers are returned.  







 


 


Policy Title: Borrowing Equipment 
Policy Number: 1.3 cont. 
Date Adopted/Revised: November 2005, November 2013 
 


 
Supplies 
 


All supplies used with media equipment: diskettes, CD-ROM discs, DVD discs, videotapes, 
audiotapes, blank transparencies, etc. are provided by the user of the equipment. The 
SouthArk Library will not provide the user with such supplies. Lamps for projectors are 
provided and/or replaced by the SouthArk Library.  However, users are advised that these 
are extremely expensive; lamps should never be left on unnecessarily or the projector 
moved until the lamp is cool. A possible exception to the replacement policy is for the LCD 
projector lamp. A pro-rated cost may be changed. 


 
 







 


 


Policy Title: Fines  
Number: 1.4 
Date Adopted/Revised: November 2005, November 2013 
 


1. The SouthArk Library is authorized to assess and collect fines for items not 
returned to the SouthArk Library when due. The fine will apply to all patrons of 
the library. After library materials are 9 weeks past due, there will be a 
presumption that the materials are lost.  


 
2. The amount of the fine is 10 cents per day from due date until the item becomes 


9 weeks overdue. Fines for overdue items are collected by the library until the 
item is declared lost. 


 
3. After a book is 9 weeks past the due date, the item is considered lost. If the 


patron returns the materials after 9 weeks, he/she is charged the fine. 
 


4. If the charges are added to a student’s account, he/she is required to settle the 
account before requests for transcripts are processed.   


 
5. SouthArk Library personnel will take found items back if the item is in usable 


condition.  
 


6. The SouthArk Library director or designee will determine on a case-by-case 
basis the action to be taken if an item is returned after the cost of the item is paid.  
Criteria will include, but not be limited to, the patron’s history of library circulation 
policy abuse, the length of time between payment and the return of the item, and 
the availability of a replacement copy. 


 
7. Library privileges will be suspended for all persons with unpaid library fines or 


lost item charges. In addition, students who fail to reconcile business with the 
library may be placed on financial and/or academic hold. 


 
8. Students are notified via email after 7 days, then 6 more times with 7 days 


between notices. 
 


9. Patrons are notified via written notices 2 weeks after the item is overdue; then 1 
written notice per month. 


 
  







 


 


Policy Title: Reserve Items 
Policy Number: 1.5 
Date Adopted/Revised: November 2005, November 2013 
 


1. Faculty and staff may request that items be placed on reserve in the library.  
They may also request that programs, video and audio, be taped or otherwise 
duplicated as long as such requests do not violate copyright law, and the library 
is given adequate notice, at least 24 hours. 


 
2. The faculty may reserve the library for a class, or classes. Reserving the 


computers for class use is not available. Faculty and staff may request multi-
media hardware to be delivered to and retrieved from a classroom as long as the 
library is notified at least 24 hours in advance of the intended use. However, 
multi-media software can only be delivered to the faculty or staff member. Items 
will not be delivered to a classroom and left unattended. Other special request 
may be submitted to the Vice President of Academic Affairs or the SouthArk 
Library Director. 


 
3. Reserve items such as books and videotapes are found on the shelves behind 


the Reference Desk. 


 
4. Reserved books are available for use only in the library. There is a 2 hour time 


limit for their use. 


 
 
 
 







 


 


Policy Title: Copier/Printer Fees 
Policy Number: 1.6 
Date Adopted/Revised: November 2005, November 2013 
 


1. One printer is available for public use. Printouts are 10 cents per page. Print 
accounts are available to students and residents. Staff and patrons must follow 
the South Arkansas Community College policies governing copyrighted material 
(cf. APM 6.13 D, 6.13 E). The library staff can fax SouthArk related materials or 
toll-free materials. The library can only receive college related faxes. 


 
2. There is one copier in the library. Printouts are 10 cents per page. These copies 


are not part of the print account. 
 
 







 


 


Policy Title: Cell Phones and Pagers 
Policy Number: 1.7 
Date Adopted/Revised: November 2005, November 2013 
 


1. Cell phones and pagers must be turned off upon entering the library. 
 


2. Patrons with cell phones should take all calls outside the library work areas, 
including the reading room, computer rooms and viewing rooms. Upon 
connecting, the patron should go to the Gallery or to the front of the library 
building. 


 
 
 







 


 


Policy Title: Conduct 
Policy Number: 1.8  
Date Adopted/Revised: November 2005, November 2013 
 


1. The SouthArk Library is a place for learning, and patrons’ conduct must support 
this purpose. A parent or legal guardian must accompany children under 16 
years of age. Older siblings or friends may not bring children under 16 years of 
age. 


 
2. The College expects students and patrons to conduct themselves as responsible 


members of the college community and to adhere to an appropriate code of 
dress and conduct. (approved by Academic Council February 2013) 


 
3. The SouthArk Library patrons are expected to honor the rights of others and to 


maintain a non-threatening and respectful composure. Legal violation will result 
in immediate notification and action by SouthArk Security.  


 
4. Legal violations include: 


 Drinking of alcoholic beverages or drug use 


 Theft/mutilation of materials, furniture or equipment 


 Harassment of library employees or other patrons of the library 


 Tampering with fire safety equipment 
 


5. Visitors to the library (student and non-students) will be warned of violations of 
the SouthArk Library policy. Repeated disregard of this policy will result in 
intervention by SouthArk Security. 


 
6. SouthArk Library policy violations include: 


 Drinking of any beverage in unauthorized open containers (Containers must 
be the type with screw on tops or approved by the library staff.) 


 Electronic devices which are not turned off or set on silent mode 


 Failure to comply with policies of limitations on use of equipment, materials, 
and/or space 


 Loitering, that is having no legitimate reason to be using the library’s services 
or facilities. (Legitimate use of the library includes quiet study, computing, 
researching, and writing.) 


 Unsupervised children 


 Excessive or disruptive noise or activity of any kind 


 Abusive, profane, or threatening language 


 Viewing or displaying offensive materials in print or online in the presence of 
others  







 


 


Policy Title: Interlibrary Loan 
Policy Number: 1.9 
Date Adopted/Revised: November 2005, November 2013 
 


Interlibrary loans are available for South Arkansas Community College 
administration, faculty, staff, and students only. Non-affiliated patrons may request 
interlibrary loans from Barton Library.  


 
 







 


 


Policy Title: Library Conference and Study Rooms Policy 
Policy Number: 1.10 
Date Adopted/Revised: November 2005, November 2013 
 


1. The study rooms are multi-purpose rooms which may be used by individual 
students or small groups of students to study, view video tapes or DVDs or listen 
to music on CD or audiocassette. Students, staff, faculty, or other patrons 
wishing to use these rooms for any of the above reasons have priority.   


 
2. The study rooms may not be used to conduct commercial business.  


 
3. The conference room may be used as are the study room; however, if a group 


needs the room for a meeting or a large group of students need it for viewing 
course related media, the group should schedule the conference room with the 
library staff. 


 
4. The family study room provides a study area for parents who bring young 


children to the library. Children may not use nor sit at the computers. Any student 
may use this room; however, patrons without children are not to use this area. 


 
5. The student study room located off the Gallery is for student use only. 







 


 


Policy Title: Community Access 
Policy Number: 1.10 
Date Adopted/Revised: November 2005, November 2013 
 


1. SouthArk Library welcomes the patronage of those who wish to use our 
information, research resources, and computers. SouthArk Library encourages 
lifelong learning through services provided to eligible patrons, including students, 
faculty, and staff of the College; students enrolled in extension courses from 
other educational institutions taught on the SouthArk campuses; students from 
area high schools; and local residents. In all instances, currently enrolled 
students of SouthArk credit classes have priority use of all library materials and 
computer resources. 


 
2. Use of the SouthArk Library by non-affiliated SouthArk students or employees is 


a privilege granted by the College and in no way is considered to be a right to 
access.  


 
3. Disruptive conduct by non-affiliated SouthArk students cannot be permitted and 


usage privileges may be denied by the library director or designee. 
 


4. Visitors to the library (affiliated and non-affiliated) will be informed of violations of 
the SouthArk Library policy. Disregard of this policy will result in intervention by 
SouthArk Security.  


 







 


 


Policy Title: Group Visits  
Policy Number: 1.11 
Date Adopted/Revised: November 2005, November 2013 
 


1. SouthArk Library welcomes secondary school personnel who wish to bring small 
groups of students to use the library’s resources. The teacher must schedule the 
group visit with the library director at least 7 working days in advance of the 
requested visit date to ensure there are no conflicts with SouthArk classes.  


 


2. Prior to students beginning their research, they must participate in a 30 minute 
orientation of the SouthArk Library. There can be no exceptions. SouthArk 
Library organization is based upon the Library of Congress classification and 
subject headings systems. These systems differ from the Dewey Decimal 
System. Training must occur prior to accessing SouthArk Library’s resources. 


 
3. When scheduling a library visit, please supply information about the assignment 


or research project.  
 


4. Library visits can be up to 1½ hours. 
 


5. Adequate adult supervision is essential. Two adult leaders per 15 student 
participants is a minimum. 


 
6. If the above guidelines are not followed, the library director or designee may 


request the research visit be canceled.  
 


7. High school groups are expected to adhere to the college code of behavior. 
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Policy Title: Copyright 
Policy Number: 2.1 
Date Adopted/Revised: November 2005, November 2013 
 


1. (APM 6.13 D.) South Arkansas Community College will not condone, or tolerate 
illegal reproduction of any copyrighted item, or the circumvention of protection 
devices or measures by its employees, students, or other representatives of the 
College. 


 
2. SouthArk will not condone, or tolerate illegal reproduction of any copyrighted 


item, or the circumvention of protection devices or measures by non- affiliated 
users. 


 
 


3. (APM 6.13 E.) South Arkansas Community College reserves the right to 
discipline any employee, or student including termination of that employee or 
expulsion of the student who may violate copyright law, infringe upon copyright, 
or circumvent protective measures. 


 
4. SouthArk reserves the right to suspend privileges of non-affiliated users who may 


violate copyright law, infringe upon copyright, or circumvent protective measures.  
 







 


 


Policy Title: Copyright – Fair-Use Printed Material 
Policy Number: 2.2 
Date Adopted/Revised: November 2005, November 2013 


 
SouthArk Library adheres to the policy of “Fair Use;” it is legal to use portions of 
copyrighted material (normally 10% or less) for educational purposes.   


 
 







 


 


Policy Title: Copyright – Materials  
Policy Number: 2.3 
Date Adopted/Revised: November 2005, November 2013 
 


1. Once information or artistic expression is reduced to a medium, content is 
copyrighted. Thus, unless there is a clear statement in books or media materials 
themselves that they are “in the public domain,” all items in the SouthArk 
Library’s collections are subject to the copyright law of the United States (U.S. 
Code Title 17). The law, among other things, governs the making of photocopies 
and other reproductions of published material. The person using the equipment is 
liable for any infringement. 


 
2. Relief is provided through the “fair use” provisions of the law. Use of library items 


that does not violate the law involves: 
 


3. Reproducing less than a “substantial and material part” of the item, i.e., more 
than ten 10% or 1,000 words, whichever is less, 


 
4. Copying strictly for nonprofit, educational purposes with no intent to reduce the 


author’s gain from the content, 
 


5. Spontaneity, that is, not using the same portion for the same educational purpose 
repeatedly, 


 
6. Avoiding reproduction of consumable materials like worksheets. 


 
7. Patrons are referred to the appropriate passages in the Administrative 


Procedures Manual: 
 


8. (APM 6.13 D.) South Arkansas Community College will not condone, or tolerate 
illegal reproduction of any copyrighted item, or the circumvention of protection 
devices or measures by its employees, students, or other representatives of the 
College.  


 
9. SouthArk will not condone, or tolerate illegal reproduction of any copyrighted 


item, or the circumvention of protection devices or measures by non- affiliated 
users. 


 
 


10. (APM 6.13 E.) South Arkansas Community College reserves the right to 
discipline any employee or student, including termination of that employee or 
expulsion of the student, who may violate copyright law, infringe upon copyright, 
or circumvent protective measures. 


 
11. SouthArk reserves the right to suspend privileges of non-affiliated users who may 


violate copyright law, infringe upon copyright, or circumvent protective measures.  







 


 


 
12. Unless there is a clear statement in books or media materials themselves that 


they are “in the public domain,” all items in the SouthArk Library’s collections are 
subject to the copyright law of the United States (U.S Code Title 17).  The law, 
among other things, governs the making of photocopies and other reproductions 
of published material.  The person using the equipment is liable for any 
infringement. 


 







 


 


Policy Title: Copyright – Interlibrary Loans 
Policy Number: 2.4 
Date Adopted/Revised: November 2005, November 2013 
 


1. Inter-library loans are available to SouthArk faculty, staff and students only. (APM 
6.13 VII .A) 


 
2. Because of copyright restrictions no more than two articles per issue per 


magazine will be requested by the library staff. This restriction also applies to 
online retrieval. (APM 6.13 VII .B) 


 
3. No more than six (6) articles per magazine will be requested per patron per year. 


(APM 6.13 VII .D) 
 


4. The SouthArk Library complies with the Federal Copyright Law. 
 


5. The library will charge only what the lending library charges for any interlibrary 
loan material. 
 


 
 







 


 


Policy Title: Copyright – Off-Air Recording 
Policy Number: 2.5 
Date Adopted/Revised: November 2005 
 


1. These guidelines are for nonprofit educational institutions and Off-Air 
programming only and are not intended for cable broadcasts. 


 
2. A program may be recorded, and retransmitted simultaneously, and retained for 


a 45 consecutive day period. After which that program is to be erased or 
otherwise destroyed. 


 
3. These recordings may be used by individual faculty in “the course of relevant 


teaching activities”, and may be repeated only once for “instructional 
reinforcement”, in a classroom, and in the home for students receiving 
“formalized home instruction” during the first 10 consecutive school days within 
the 45 day retention period. After that period, the program may be used only for 
individual faculty evaluation. 


 
4. Any recording must be requested by a faculty member. 


 
5. Off-air recording may be used in their entirety or any portion, but their content 


may not be altered, or combined. 
 







 


 


Policy Title: Copyright – Fair-Use Audiovisual Materials 
Policy Number: 2.6 
Date Adopted/Revised: November 2005, November 2013 
 


Generally, under “Fair Use” it is legal to copy or otherwise use up to 10% of an item 
or work for educational purposes. However, that portion which is used may not be 
the “keystone” or “climax” of that work and its content and original format may not be 
altered. 
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Policy Title: Computers – User Indemnification Declaration 
Policy Number: 3.1 
Date Adopted/Revised: November 2005, November 2013 
 


1. SouthArk Library makes absolutely no warranties of any kind, either express or 
implied, for the services it provides, and will not be held responsible for any 
damages suffered by users. This includes, but is not limited to, any loss of data 
which results from delays, non-delivery, mis-delivery or service interruptions 
caused by either its own negligence or by user error and/or omissions. Any and 
all use of information gained from resources held in the library is at the user’s 
risk. 


 
2. The user agrees to indemnify and hold harmless South Arkansas Community 


College and trustees, agents and employees of South Arkansas Community 
College from and against any claim, including reasonable attorney’s fees, arising 
out of or related to the use of college hardware, software, and network facilities.  
This indemnity will include, without limitation, those claims based on trademark or 
service mark infringement, trade name infringement, copyright infringement, 
defamation, unlawful discrimination or harassment, rights of publicity and 
invasion of privacy. 
 


 


 


 







 


 


Policy Title: Computers – User Compliance Policy 
Policy Number: 3.2 
Date Adopted/Revised: November 2005, November 2013 
 


1. The SouthArk Library provides unique services to student, faculty, and staff of 
SouthArk and non-affiliated users in that access to diverse information is part of 
the SouthArk Library’s Mission.  To support this mission the library staff will 
require that non-affiliated users register as patrons. A patron who uses the 
computers agrees to comply with the South Arkansas Community College 
computer policy.   


 
2. Due to the amount of required bandwidth, music downloads, gaming and video 


downloads may be suspended during peak usage periods.  
 


3. Viewing pornography or sexually explicit materials are prohibited. Sites that 
display sexually explicit are prohibited. The user is responsible for monitoring 
sites such as Facebook and other social media sites. If sexually explicit images 
are displayed, the student will be subject to college disciplinary policies and non-
affiliated user will be warned and subject to suspension of privileges. The library 
staff will contact SouthArk Security. 


 
4. The above are general guidelines which attempt to define proper access and use 


of the SouthArk Library’s computers. Library staff may and are encouraged to 
exercise their own judgment and discretion in the application of these guidelines.  
All patrons are to be treated fairly and without discrimination except for age. 


 
5. There is no expectation of privacy when using computers in the SouthArk Library. 


 


 Pornography is defined as “…the depiction of sexual behavior that is intended to 
arouse sexual excitement in its audience.”  


  http://legal-dictionary.thefreedictionary.com/pornography  


 
6. The Federal Trade Commission has defined sexually explicit content in 


connection with virtual worlds as “[d]epictions of description of: 


 Sexual references; 


 Full or partial nudity, including depictions of uncovered female breasts, aroused 
or unaroused male or female genitalia, and unrealistic or overly detailed genitalia; 


 Bestiality; 


 Sexual acts to or with minors (anyone under the age of 18); sexual acts 
including, but not limited to, penetration/intercourse, and/or oral sex with or 
without another avatar or any other object, including overt sexual toys and/or 
sexual aids; or 


 Sexual behavior that has a violent context.” 
http://itlaw.wikia.com/wiki/Sexually_explicit#cite_note-O 


 
 



http://legal-dictionary.thefreedictionary.com/pornography

http://itlaw.wikia.com/wiki/Sexually_explicit#cite_note-O





 


 


 


Policy Title: Computers – User Compliance Policy 
Policy Number: 3.2 cont. 
Date Adopted/Revised: November 2005, November 2013 
 


7. SouthArk Library has ZERO tolerance regarding viewing pornography and 
sexually explicit materials no matter how it is accessed (website, social media, or 
email). 


 
8. SouthArk Security will be called and you will be removed from the Library. 


 
 







 


 


  
Policy Title: Computer – User Access 
Policy Number: 3.3 
Date Adopted/Revised: November 2005, November 2013 
 


1. All computer users are requested to register at the Reference Desk. 
 


2. The Internet may be accessed on public access computers; the primary function 
of the computers is for academic research. 


 
3. Appropriate use of the Internet or databases will not be denied to anyone for any 


reason other than age or previous unacceptable conduct. Under library policy, 
any person who is under the age of 16 and not accompanied by a parent or legal 
guardian will be denied use of the computers and to the library facilities. 


 
4. The library staff may request a driver’s license or other government issued age 


dated identification of patrons requesting to use the computers if there is a 
minimum age concern. This request is in no way meant to be discriminatory of 
any type other than meeting the age requirement. Access to the computers will 
be denied if required identification is not presented. No children under 16 years 
of age may use a computer unless accompanied by a parent. 


 
5. Non-affiliated patrons will not be denied access to any computer not in use 


unless a SouthArk student need access to classes are scheduled in the library. 
 


6. Microsoft Office and similar programs are available in the library. 
 


7. Patrons are responsible for reading the library’s policies and procedures 
available at the Reference Desk and on the Library website. 


 
 
  







 


 


Policy Title: Computers - Use 
Policy Number: 3.4 
Date Adopted/Revised: November 2005, November 2013 
 


The SouthArk Library observes South Arkansas Community College Computer 
Services policies as set forth in the Administrative Procedures Manual (cf. 2.21, 
APM 4.8).  


 







 


 


Policy Title: Computers-User Proper/Improper Use 
Policy Number: 3.5 
Date Adopted/Revised: November 2005, November 2013 
 


1. The Institution and the SouthArk Library cannot be held responsible or libel for 
any improper, or illegal use of computer equipment if they are unaware of the 
action. However, the college and the library can be held accountable but not libel 
if they are aware of such misuse and do nothing to correct it. 


 
2. The library staff will not monitor the computers. The staff is responsible for 


maintaining the computers and the integrity of the databases. 
 


3. The library staff will act on complaints. The staff member on duty will investigate 
the complaint, and if warranted, that is if the material on display violates 
community standards, college policy, or state and federal laws, then the patron 
will be warned that his/her action is in violation of library policy. If at any future 
time a second warning becomes necessary, that patron can be suspended 
indefinitely from the library. All disputed cases involving SouthArk students will be 
referred to the Director of the SouthArk Library, Director of Computer Services 
and finally the Vice President of Academic Affairs. All disputed cases involving 
non-students will be acted upon by the Library Director and the South Arkansas 
Community College Security. 


 
4. Any patron, other than a South Arkansas Community College faculty or 


administrative staff member, who is in violation of the above paragraph and 
claims to be doing research on that particular subject will be referred to the 
library director and security will be called.  There is zero tolerance for 
inappropriate computer use.  


 
5. The SouthArk Library is an Institutional Member the American Library 


Association and adheres to the ALA’s Library Bill of Rights. 
 


  







 


 


Policy Title: Wireless Network Access 
Policy Number: 3.6 
Date Adopted/Revised: November 2013 


The library building including the library, auditorium, student study room, and gallery 
have wireless access. 


  







 


 


Policy Title: Computers – Access to Electronic Resources 
Policy Number: 3.7 
Date Adopted/Revised: November 2013 
 


Any student or patron may use the databases in the library; however, remote access 
is authorized by company licenses to only college affiliated students, faculty, or staff.  
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Policy Title: Assessment Criteria 
Policy Number: 4.1 
Date Adopted/Revised: November 2005, November 2013 
 


1. The assessment of the degree of success of SouthArk Library achievement of its 
goals will be measured by 4 basic and distinct methods. Taken individually none 
of the criteria are necessarily authoritative. However, taken in conjunction a 
reliable assessment of the library will be possible. 


 
2. The criteria, in weighted descending order are: 


 
3. Association of Academic and College Libraries’ (ARCL), Standards for Libraries 


in Higher Education (2004) 
 


4. Annual review of how many articulated objectives are successfully achieved. 
 


5. Expert evaluation by the Director of the Library. 
 


6. Comparative statistics of circulation, reference and audio visual usage and set 
ups. 


 
7. While the library is concerned with the number of relevant titles and the number 


and value of periodicals, there is also a concern for accessibility of all materials. 
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Policy Title: General Policy for Selection 
Policy Number: 5.1 
Date Adopted/Revised: November 2005, November 2013 
 


It is the policy of SouthArk Library to support the mission and goals of the College, 
the teaching curriculum and meet the general needs of Union County resident by 
providing a wide variety of instructional materials in various formats and with a 
diversity of thought and philosophies. 


 
 







 


 


Policy Title: Strategies of Selection 
Policy Number: 5.2 
Date Adopted/Revised: November 2005 
 


1. The library will seek to provide relevant, informative, accurate, and timely 
materials at several levels of scholarship. The intention will be to present differing 
views: philosophies, and ideologies which will promote and foster cultural and 
intellectual understanding and cognitive abilities. It must be recognized that the 
library is not an archival or research library and cannot sustain that level of 
collection. 


 
2. To attain these goals the library will attempt to do the following: 


 
3. Create and maintain an easily accessible collection regardless of format. 


 
4. Establish and maintain a strong reference collection. 


 
5. Provide library instruction, orientations, subject guides, and other informational 


guides. 
 


6. Recognize the current state of technology and adapt acquisitions to meet these 
changes. 
 


7. Collect material under the guidelines outlined above and consideration to 
durability and visual quality. 


 
8. While maintaining the balance and variety of the collection, a priority will be given 


those items specifically requested by student and instructors. 
 
 







 


 


Policy Title: Responsibility for Selection 
Policy Number: 5.3 
Date Adopted/Revised: November 2005, November 2013 
 


The Library Director will, in consultation with the SouthArk Library Committee, active 
faculty, and the college administration, have responsibility for the selection of 
materials. 


 







 


 


Policy Title: Criteria and Procedure for Selection 
Policy Number: 5.4 
Date Adopted/Revised: November 2005, November 2013 
 


1. In developing the collections (reference, general, periodical, and audiovisual) 
regardless of format, SouthArk Library will adhere to a policy of intellectual 
freedom, (1940 Statement of Principles on Academic Freedom and Tenure) and 
will collect materials to meet the educational goals of the college in general and 
the faculty in particular. The materials chosen will reflect a variety of learning 
levels, teaching styles, curriculum needs, student, faculty, community and staff 
needs and cooperative efforts between libraries.  It is a foundation of this policy 
that open access to a wide variety of material and formats will encourage an 
understanding of the cultural diversity of the area and the country. Further, that 
the “common good depends upon the free search for truth and its free 
exposition.” Therefore, material of various beliefs, opinions, ideologies, 
philosophies, dogmas and content may be represented in the collection with 
impunity. 


 
2. The library director or designee will actively solicit recommendations from 


students, faculty and administrators of the college and non-affiliated patrons. The 
library director or designee will also seek reviews in professional journals of 
repute. With the aid of the faculty the library director or designee will also 
consider the value of any particular item in relation to the existing collection, 
diversity, usefulness, date of publication, reputation of the author and, finally, the 
price of the item. 


 
3. Recognizing that the mission of South Arkansas Community College is different 


from that of a 4 year college or research institution, timeliness will be a primary 
factor in the selection and retention of materials. Collections will be read every 3 
to 5 years in an attempt to maintain a level of currency and relevancy applicable 
to a community college library. 


 
4. Gifts will be accepted and will be judged in relation to their relevance to the 


general collection and the above standards for selection. Gifts will only be 
accepted if the donor agrees to allow the library to: add the items to its collection; 
donate the items to another library; sell the items at a library book sale; or 
discard the items. 


 
5. Gifts will be withdrawn from the collection and disposed of following the policy 


guidelines set for in policy number. 
 







 


 


Policy Title: Challenges and Reconsideration of Materials 
Policy Number: 5.5 
Date Adopted/Revised: November 2005, November 2013 
 


1. If a complaint is made regarding a particular item, whether the item is on the 
shelf or is to be purchased, the library director will inform the complainant of the 
Selection Policy and request that the patron fill out a Selection Reconsideration 
Request. 


 
2. Within 30 days of receipt of a completed form the library director will review the 


questioned item and will submit a written response to the complaining patron, 
and the Library Committee. 


 
3. If not satisfied with the Director’s response the complainant may request that the 


material be brought to the attention of the Library Committee to review the 
complaint and the Director’s response.  The Committee will respond within 15 
working days. 


 
4. If the complainant remains dissatisfied the library director will notify the Vice 


President of Academic Affairs and the President of the college for their 
recommendations and final decision. The Director will then notify all concerned 
parties of the decision. 


 
5. During this reconsideration period the challenged material will remain the 


collection and accessible to the other patrons of the library. 
 


6. The SouthArk Library is a member of the American Library Association, and it 
supports the Association’s Bill of Rights, and supports the tenets outlined in the 
Intellectual Freedom Manual (Chicago: ALA 1992). 


 







 


 


APPENDIX A 
 


 


SouthArk Library Request for Policies/Procedures Review 
 


This document must be completed and submitted to the library staff. The document will 
be sent to the Vice President of Academic Affairs. 
 
 
Date: 
 
Name: 
 
Address: 
 
Phone: 
 
Email: 
 
Date of Incident: 
 
Reason for Request for Policies/Procedures Review (in one sentence): 
 
 
 
Details of incident causing this Request for Policies/Procedures Review: 
 
 
 
  







 


 


 


APPENDIX B 
 


Selection Reconsideration Request 
 
Name: 
 
Address: 
 
City:    State:  Zip:  Phone: 
 
Type of material objected to (circle one): book    magazine    illustrations    video     DVD     
other: 
 
Author: 
 
Title: 
 
Publisher: 
 
Have you read/reviewed the entire work?  If no, what sections: 
 
 
Have you read literary critics reviews? Attach copies of the reviews. 
 
What is your specific objection to this material? 
 
 
 
What might be the result of reading/hearing/viewing this material? 
 
 
 
What action do you request be taken regarding this material? 
 
 
Explain your reasons. 
 
 
What age group is this materials recommended for? 
 
 
Other comments – use the back if necessary 
 
 
 







 


 


Signature 
 
Date 
Reviewed by the Director: 
 
Date: 
 
Recommendations of the Director: 
 
 
Copy sent to Library Committee members – date: 
 
Complaint and recommendations reviewed by the Library Committee – date: 
 
 
Copy sent to Complainant – date: 
 
 
Copy sent to Vice President of Academic Affairs – date: 
 
 
Appealed – date: 
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ATTACHMENT A 


By email vote, the Curriculum committee has approved the following on Dec. 3, 2013: 


 


College Algebra is currently a prerequisite course for the AAS degree in Surgical 


Technology.  The proposal is to eliminate this course and require RNSG 2113:  Math for Nurses 


as the math requirement. 


The program will accept either college Algebra or Math for Nurses in the academic year 2014-


2015 but by 2015-2016 accept only Math for Nurses. 


 


Explanation: 


 


Surgical Technologist in every state delivers medications to the surgeon after receiving them 


from the licensed circulation nurse.  They must be able to perform conversions among units of 


measure used in medicine and demonstrate accuracy in drug computation.  Delivery devices such 


as syringes are calibrated in small increments to provide a level of accuracy.  As a participant in 


the drug process, surgical technologist is mandated to demonstrate competence and knowledge in 


the specific tasks and roles they perform. Drug errors most commonly relate to 


miscommunication and lack of knowledge on the part of health care workers who handle 


drugs.  Errors are preventable by conscious effort to learn and act on strategies that have been 


specifically developed to prevent drug errors and death.   


 


This proposal passed unanimously at the November 2013 surgical technology program advisory 


committee meeting.  


 






